S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 11th December 2018 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1.  PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr I Jordan, Mr J Smallwood, Mr M Narborough, Mr P Bland, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs M Albinson, Mr S Scales, Mr K Reynolds, Mr A Evans, Mr R Williamson, Mr S Wells, Mr D Irwin, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 
APOLOGIES: Mrs T Banks, Borough Councillors Mr N Daubney and Mrs E Nockolds and County Councillor Mr S Eyre
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 13th November 2018, with one amendment, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Bland with two abstentions all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mr Smallwood declared an interest as he is an Allotment Tenant.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present  
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councillor Nockolds:  See Attached Report.

Borough Councillor Daubney:  No Report  
County Councillor Eyre:  No Report 
6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
Assets 
Mr Narborough confirmed that an Assets Committee meeting had been held on Wednesday 5th December 2018, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.

Allotments - Drainage of the Allotments Main Car Park:  Mr Narborough explained that members of the Assets Committee had discussed the situation and the three quotations received for the work, it was felt however, that as the Allotments are self-funding, the work should be put on hold until additional Community Infrastructure Levy money becomes available to fund the project. 
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Mr Price proposed that the Car Park project should be put on hold until further CIL money becomes available, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with one abstention all other members were in favour.

New Hedging:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the suggestion to replace the existing hedging which runs along the Allotments / Grimston Road boundary and explained that members had felt that the hedge provides a haven for wildlife, would take far too long to re-establish itself and would be a very costly exercise.
Mr Smallwood added that the existing hedge also provides a filter from the fumes produced by vehicles using Grimston Road. Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council should not replace the Allotments hedge, this was seconded by Mr Williamson with one abstention all other members were in favour.
Village Hall - Storage Extension to Village Hall – Update:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the possible Extension to allow for additional Storage space at the Village Hall and explained that a problem had occurred.

He said that following a visit and report from Calvert, Brain and Fraulo (Consulting Structural and Civil Engineers) it has been highlighted that the Extension needs to be built on a pile and ground beam arrangement and not on strip footings as originally thought.

Mr Jordan explained that due to the site previously being a refuse tip, the Village Hall was originally constructed on a raft, he said that the pile and ground beam arrangement will avoid any cracking between the original Village Hall structure and the new proposed Storage Extension.

Mr Narborough stated that Parish Council approval needs to be given in order to instruct Calvert, Brain and Fraulo to undertake the structural engineering design consultancy services which will include preparation of calculations for the ground beam reinforcement, determination of working pile loads, preparation of general arrangement drawings, reinforcement details and sections and preparation of bar bending schedules at a cost of £1,800 +VAT.

Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should ask Calvert, Brain and Fraulo to carry out the work outlined above, this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.

Quotes for replacement ceiling lights in the Main Hall:  Mr Narborough explained that members of the Assets Committee had discussed three quotes obtained for the replacement of the problematic Village Hall ceiling lights.
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He stated that one quote provided by F W Hendry Ltd was not a comparable quote as it included less lights.

After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should ask KEY Integrated Services to carry out the work to replace the Village Hall ceiling lights, this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.
Review of the South Wootton Pre-School Fees:  Mr Narborough explained that following receipt of a letter from Mrs Jen Rudd regarding the Pre-School Hire Fees; members had reviewed the Hire Fees and had felt that the reduced rate of £12 per hour was reasonable and should be continued for another year.  
Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council should allow the Pre-School to pay the reduced Hire Fee of £12.00 per hour for a further twelve-month period; this was seconded by Mr Williamson with one member against, all other members were in favour.  

The Green and Open Spaces - Quotes for the Proposed new Bus Shelter:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the proposed new Bus Shelter to be sited opposite ASDA at Grimston Road and confirmed that three quotes had been discussed by the Assets Committee.

It was said that in addition to these costings a further £2,267 would be payable to Norfolk County Council for the associated groundworks.

Mr Narborough confirmed that 50% of the funding for the new Bus Shelter and the associated groundworks would be applied for from the Parish Partnership Scheme. 
It was noted that Mrs Cornwell had spoken to Able Engineering regarding a discount on the Bus Shelter and a reduction of £550.00 in the price had been secured. 
Mr Price proposed that Able Engineering should be asked to provide the new Bus Shelter at a cost of £5,230.00, subject to securing Grant funding, this was seconded by Mr Scales, with all members in favour.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she would apply for the Grant and a decision would be known in late March 2019.

Quote for the proposed Trod: Mrs Narborough spoke regarding the proposed Trod for the footpath which runs from the Mast on Nursery Lane to the bottom of Meadow Road.
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He said that Mrs Bettinson, the Highways Engineer had provided a quote for the work involved.

It was said that the cost of the Trod for sections 2 & 3  - Meadow Road to the Mast on Nursery Lane – 132m & 135m long at the rear of properties next to field / hedges, 1m wide, including the disposal of excavated material using small plant, site clearance of hedges/trees/stumps as required, would be - £1396 & £1304 respectively – Total for these two sections £2700.00.

Members noted that once again 50% of the funding for the Trod would be applied for from the Parish Partnership Scheme.   
Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council should pursue the installation of a Trod for the footpath which runs from the bottom of Meadow Road to the Mast on Nursery Lane via the Parish Partnership Scheme, this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.

Proposed dredging of the Village Pond:  Mr Narborough explained that a letter had been received from Mr David Hankinson regarding possible renovation of the Pond on the Green.

Mr Narborough said that he had contacted James Carter at ADC, The Specialist Drainage Company based at Wisbech St Mary for advice.

Mr Narborough explained that ADC have been out to look at the Pond and have said that the Pond would need to be surveyed and samples taken to check for contamination prior to the waste being taken away in containers.

Mr Narborough stated that a quote to carry out the initial survey including silt analysis had been received at £800.00 +VAT.

Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should ask ADC to carry out the survey and to provide a quote for dredging the Pond, this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.

Mr Smallwood stated that there are two small reed beds within the Pond, which must be preserved.

Beer Festival:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the Beer Festival and confirmed that the Committee plan to meet again in January 2019 to decide whether they wish to hold a further event during the August Bank Holiday weekend, 2019.

He explained that Members of the Assets Committee had discussed various comments made by the Beer Festival Committee when they attended the Parish Council meeting in October 2018.
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Comment was made that during this year’s Event, the Beer Festival Committee had given away free drinks despite it being a Charity Event.

After discussion, Mr Price proposed that should the Beer Festival Committee wish to, the Parish Council should allow a further event for 2019, that the music should be extended until 9.00pm and that an enclosure for security reasons should be allowed, this was seconded by Mrs Albinson with one abstention all other members were in favour.
Mr Narborough confirmed that he was happy to attend the Beer Festival Committee meetings again this year and report back any developments.

Cemetery - Additional Memorial Tablets at Burial Plots:  Mrs Cornwell explained that following installation of an unusual Memorial Headstone, several other unusual requests had been received.

She said that one family has requested that in addition to the usual Headstone an Ashes Tablet is also installed onto the surface of the grave to allow for additional inscriptions.

Members discussed the situation and the proposal put forward by the Assets Committee.

Mr Jordan made an amendment to the original proposal and proposed that one frameless, etched, colourless image can be allowed on the rear of Headstones at a maximum size of 20cm x 20cm and that no Ashes tablets will be allowed on Grave spaces, this was seconded by Mr Price with one member against all other members were in favour.
Mrs Cornwell said that she would remind all Stone Masons and Funeral Directors of the rules regarding the Cemetery.
St Mary’s Church - Request from SWiB for a half Barrell Planter:  Mr Narborough confirmed that a request had been received from a member of South Wootton in Bloom for a half barrel planter to be purchased for siting at the porch entrance to St Marys Church.

It was confirmed that the cost of the half barrel planter, made from recyclable material is £131.00 +VAT.

Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council purchase a half barrel planter at the cost of £131.00 +Vat for siting at St Marys Church, this was seconded by Mr Williamson with one member against, all other members were in favour.
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Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she would contact the Diocesan Office regarding how to secure the planter.
Wootton Park - Possible new bridge installation from Wootton Park through to the 9-acre field: Mrs Cornwell confirmed that this matter had been discussed by the Wootton Park Association on 27th November 2018, who had decided that the matter would not be pursued. 

Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should not install a new bridge from Wootton Park through to the 9-acre field, this was seconded by Mrs Gotts, with all members in favour.
Possible Budget Requests:  Mr Narborough stated that during the Assets Committee meeting a list of possible budget requests had been discussed. Mr Scales proposed that the possible budget requests should be put forward to the Finance Committee for discussion at their meeting in January 2019; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour. 

Finance
Treasury Deposit Account:  Mr Jordan referred to the October 2018 minutes and the decision made to transfer £100,000 of the Parish Councils Reserve Funds to a Fixed Rate one-year Saver Bond with the Nationwide Building Society, to offset the new Barclays Bank charges. 

He said that since that time Barclays Bank have increased their Treasury Deposit Interest Rate and the transfer of funds was no longer necessary.

Mr Jordan proposed that as the transfer is no longer necessary, the Parish Council should keep its Finances with Barclays Bank, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.

Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.

Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements for November 2018 and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that everything balanced, he and Mr Jordan, the Chairman of the Finance Committee initialled the Bank Statements. 
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Mr Jordan reminded members that the full Parish Council is invited to attend the Finance Committee meeting on Thursday 3rd January 2019

Planning 

Mr Price informed members that an Informal meeting had been held on 3rd December 2018, the notes of which had been circulated to all members.

He explained that members of North Wootton and Castle Rising Parish Councils had also attended along with Borough Councillors, Mr Daubney and Mrs Nockolds.

It was said that the purpose of the meeting was to discuss the forthcoming Borough Council Planning Committee meeting to be held on 17th December 2018, when the Planning Applications submitted by Bowbridge Development (Land on the West side of Nursery Lane) and Larkfleet Development (Land North West of South Wootton) are due to be discussed.

Mr Price confirmed that during the meeting, members present had decided on which topics they would speak about during the Planning Committee meeting.

Mr Price referred to the letter kindly produced by Mr Bland and delivered to properties in South Wootton and stated that it had prompted several residents to submit additional objections to the proposed developments.

Mr Price thanked Mr Bland for organising the letter drop and the group of volunteers who kindly delivered the letters to residents.

Finally, it was said that the outcome of the Borough Council’s Planning Committee meeting will be reported at the Planning Committee meeting to be held on Monday evening.
Policy
Employment of a new Village Hall Caretaker and Bookings Officer:  Mr Smallwood confirmed that following discussions with Mr Bob McIntyre at the end of November, it had been agreed that he would shadow Mr Walker from 3rd December with a view to taking over the role officially in the New Year.

It was said that on 1st January 2019, Mr McIntyre will take over the reigns fully to allow Mr Walker to step into the Assistant Caretaker role.
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Code of Conduct:  Mrs Cornwell referred to the circulated Code of Conduct document and stated that with Elections due in May 2019, members should take the opportunity to refresh themselves as to what they should and should not do.
She said that it is a reminder about how members should conduct themselves whilst representing the Parish as Parish Councillors.
 7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See attached    
Junior School: - Mr Scales stated that the School is currently in Christmas mode, with visits to Holkham Hall for a Victorian Christmas planned for Thursday 13th and Friday 14th December.
Christmas Church Services are also planned prior to the school closing for Christmas on Tuesday 18th December 2018.

Mr Scales reported that the Headteacher is currently in hospital having an operation, and in the meantime Mr Cook is holding the fort.

A Health and Safety Audit has taken place.

Wootton Park: – Mrs Gotts confirmed that a meeting had been held on 27th November 2018, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.

She reported that the “200 Club” now has 114 members paying £24 per annum, she said that the money goes towards a good cause and she urged members to have a go and join in.

South Wootton in Bloom: – No Report – The minutes of the last meeting held on 20th November 2018 had been circulated to all members.
8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list.
9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated lists below, 

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount
No




No

216
Mole Control & Pest svs
107417
Allots



  45.00

217
Jet Reach


107418
Removal of Play Equip
  20.00

218
Paramount Fire Armour
107419
Fire Ext Service

218.04

219
BMAC Garden Svs

107420
Bins/Litter 


  50.00

220
WEAAR Ltd


107421
VH Shed Removal
          1164.00
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221
Anglian Water


107422
Allots



  91.97

222
CGM



107423
Grass Cutting


275.04

223
Total Gas & Power

107424
S/Lighting Supply – Oct
751.61

224
BMAC Gdn Svs

107425
W/P Play Insp & F/Path
  80.00

225
Prudential


107426
AVC – TC – Nov

  80.00

226
HMRC



107427
Cont’b Nov


776.93

226A
Norfolk Pension Fund

D/D 27 Nov
Cont’b –Nov
                        946.75

226B
Mrs T Cornwell

D/D 27 Nov
Salary & Exps – Nov BACS  )

226C
Mrs M Kirby


D/D 27 Nov
Salary – Nov  - BACS  )        2336.81

226D
W W Lucas


D/D 27 Nov
Wages – Nov BACS  )

226E
A J Walker


D/D 27 Nov
Salary & Exps –Nov- BACS )

226F
R McIntyre


D/D 27 Nov
Salary – Nov - BACS  )         1089.36

226G
Peter Bourner


D/D 27 Nov
Tree Surgery

 
800.00

Plus, Accounts received since circulated list:

227
Total Gas & Power

107428
S/Lighting Supply – Nov
806.77

228
Viking



107439
Stationery & Postage

350.71

229
Brights



107430
VH Cleaning


393.41

230
CGM



107431
Hedge Cutting
                      1398.00

231
CGM



107432
W/P Play Equip Insp
  
  60.00

232
Anglian Water


107433
VH Water


248.33

233
Anglian Water


107434
PO Water


  41.62

234
Anglian Water


107435
Allots Water


179.84

235
ECS Computers

107436
Email & On-line backup
  71.14

236
Calvert Brain & Fraulo
107437
Professional Fees – VH
234.00

237
BCKLWN


107438
Premises Licence

180.00

238
K & M Lighting


107439
S/Lighting Maint – Dec
454.37

239
Proludic


107440
W/P Play Equip parts

463.50

240
Brights



107441
VH Materials


  65.61

241
JKB Fire Risk Assessor
107442
PO & VH Fire Risk Ass
500.00

242
CGM



107443
W/P Play Equip Insp
  
  30.00

243
Mr D Miller


107444
PO & VH Window cleaning
  30.00

244
BMAC Gdn Svs

107445
Bins/Litter/Allots/os

170.00

245
Friends of KL CAB

107446
Donation


250.00
Burglaries:  Mr Reynolds reported that seven sheds at the Grimston Road Allotments had been broken into recently with between £300 to £400 worth of damaged caused.
It was said that in addition to these other burglaries have taken place locally, at the Kings Lynn Golf Club and at Peckover Way.

Mrs Cornwell urged anyone affected to report incidents directly to the Police on 101.
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Bank balances as at 30.11.2018
Community Account
      

     
       12,474.36
Step saver a/c
                 
      
                0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                           220,000.00
Total                                                                                            £232,474.36
There being no further business the Chairman wished members a Happy Christmas and closed the meeting at 7.55pm.

10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 8th January 2019, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
8th January 2019                                                                       Chairman
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